City of Cape May Historic Preservation Commission

Meeting Minutes

Monday, May 14, 2012
Opening:
The regular meeting of the City of Cape May Historic Preservation Commission was called to order by Board Chairperson Warren Coupland at 6:30 PM. In Compliance with the Open Public Meetings Act, adequate notice of this meeting was provided.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Roll Call: 

Mr. Coupland,  Chairman          
Present
Mr. Fontaine, Vice Chairman

Present
Mr. Carroll



Present 

Mr. Clemans



Present

Mr. Cogswell



Present
Mr. Masemore



Present 



Mrs. Hartman



Present
Mr. Furlin

Alt. 1
      
Absent
Mr. Connolly

Alt. 2

Absent
Also Present: 
Edie Kopsitz, Secretary

Absent:
Robert Fineberg, Esquire – Commission Solicitor
Deanna Fiocca, Council Liaison
Resolution:
Cape May Stage, 405 Lafayette Street, 1046/6 & 7, Resolution #2012-09



Catlado & Iliopulos, 1109 Washington Street, 1113/32, Resolution #2012-10



Goldstein, 1021 Washington Street, 1112/16, Resolution #2012-11



Greco & Koromvokis, 1425 New Jersey Avenue, Resolution #2012-12



Coleman, 817 Sewell Avenue, 1074/9, Resolution #2012-13  
Motion made by Mr. Cogswell to approve Resolutions #2012-09, 2012-10, 2012-11, 2012-12 and 2012-13.  Seconded by Mr. Fontaine and carried 7-0. Those in favor:  Mr. Clemans, Mr. Cogswell, Mr. Carroll, Mr. Hartman, Mr. Masemore, Mr. Fontaine and Mr. Coupland. Those opposed: None. Those abstaining: None. 

Applications approved in Review:

Capri Motel, 1033 Beach Avenue, 1101/1, Not Rated, Not in Survey – HD, Sign

Fusco, 934 Corgie Street, 1090/30, Not Rated, Not in Survey – HD, Pavers

Salvaggio, 512 Elmira Street, 1054/12, Not Rated, Not in Survey – HD, Windows & Shed repair

Cura, 1230 Lafayette Street, 1129/12.01, Not Rated, Not in Survey – HD, Roof

Walsh, 300 Windsor Avenue, 1023/2, Non Contributing – HD, Roof

Hebert, 320 Jefferson Street, 1073/10.02, Contributing – HD, Windows
Motion made by Mrs. Hartman Approve the Applications approved in Review.  Seconded by Mr. Clemans and carried 7-0. Those in favor:  Mr. Clemans, Mr. Cogswell, Mr. Carroll, Mr. Hartman, Mr. Masemore, Mr. Fontaine and Mr. Coupland. Those opposed: None. Those abstaining: None. 
BUSINESS:

TERNOVE………………………………….…………………..……..719-721 FRANKLIN STREET

ADDITIONS – BLK 1080 LOT 32


    

(CONTRIBUTING – HD)
Member Cogswell recused himself from the application. 

Louis Dwyer, Esquire appearing for the applicant Patricia Ternove who was present along with professional Joseph Courter, Architect. The property is a duplex (side by side) that had additions in the rear that are in deplorable condition his client recently purchased the property. Photographs were submitted for the member’s perusal of the rear and the interiors past and present interior renovations.  Mr. Dwyer explained the applicant is requesting to remove the dilapidated one-story rear addition and construct a two-story rear addition in the same footprint, add a rear porch and delineated parking. They will remove all non-conforming siding, windows and restore with historically accurate materials for the windows, columns and railings. Joseph Courter, Jr.,  AIA Architect/Planner using Plans dated February 6, 2012 explained the additions in detail for the members (sheets S-1- Site Plan and A-1 – Elevations and detailed floor plans).  Materials requested: Roof – standing seam metal, Facia – Cedar, Soffits – Cedar, Siding – Cedar clapboard, Windows – restore original or wood replacement, Window Trim – Cedar, Doors – Wood, Columns – PT wood boxed with cedar, Railings-Cedar, Decking – T&G Pine, Foundation – Concrete block painted, HVAC – enclosed with cedar privacy lattice, Driveway/Walkways – stone/pavers, Fences – cedar lattice, and Exterior Lighting – style appropriate lanterns. Mr. Dwyer clarified that they are seeking conceptual approval because they have to appear before the Zoning Board for variance relief due to the lots existing non conformities. 
Members were positive on the application and commended Mrs. Ternove (new owner) the undertaking of this project that is in such deplorable condition. Members concurred the materials were appropriate with the understanding the standing seam roof will be historically accurate. Mr. Courter concurred and responded stating the roof will be with 1 inch standing seam bent at the edges.  Discussion ensued regarding when the front of the property renovations will be undertaken. Mr. Dwyer and the applicant explained the rear of the property must be completed first due to structural concerns along with continuing interior renovations. They anticipate next year to move on to the front of the property.    

Motion made by Mr. Carroll to approve the application as presented both in writing and verbal additions and clarifications stand as our Conceptual approval of the project with best wishes to the owner of the property.  Seconded by Mr. Clemans and carried 6-0. Those in favor:  Mr. Clemans, Mr. Carroll, Mr. Hartman, Mr. Masemore, Mr. Fontaine and Mr. Coupland. Those opposed: None. Those abstaining: None. 

Member Cogswell returned to the meeting.

BROADWAY BEACH….……………………………………………..…201-211 BEACH AVENUE

FINAL
- BLK 1016 LOT 13

       


(NOT IN SURVEY NOT RATED –HD)
Mitchell Hand, Owner was present along with his professional Kevin Olandt Fenwick Architects.  The project is a 3 story structure that proposes replacement of the porches, an addition of an elevator and utility rooms to access all floors, new landings and stairs at the rear of the structure, the construction of a 3rd floor deck, the reconstruction of the roof structure and renovations to the existing structure with new windows, roof, siding and trim. Mr. Olandt explained the applicant received conceptual approval November 28, 2011 with suggestions that the railing system be reconfigured to increase the size of the balusters, light fixture, to eliminate the simulated round tops on the 3rd floor windows & doors and continue with the window caps depicted on the 1st & 2nd floors and to consider a decking material that will give every appearance of wood or be wood on the 1st floor deck and the doors on the 3rd floor to reflect the mulleins design that can be duplicated on the 1st & 2nd floor. He clarified how all revisions were addressed.  He produced a sample of the decking proposed that is the Intex Railing system (painted finish) with  2inch spacing with a Mahogany cap. Plans dated of the revisions April 17, 2012 of 9 sheets G-001 General Notes, C-101 Site Plan, S-101 Framing Plans, A-101 Foundation & 1st floor plans, A-102 2nd & 3rd Floor Plans, A-201 Elevations & lighting fixture Carolina Lanterns, A-202 Elevations, A-301 Wall Sections, A-302 Details.   
Members were positive on the application commending the applicant for the revisions.
Motion made by Mr. Clemans to approve the application as presented.  Seconded by Mr. Cogswell and carried 7-0. Those in favor:  Mr. Clemans, Mr. Cogswell, Mr. Carroll, Mr. Hartman, Mr. Masemore, Mr. Fontaine and Mr. Coupland. Those opposed: None. Those abstaining: None.
TOLL………………………………TABLED…..…………………..……..825 KEARNEY STREET

FENCE – BLK 1072 LOT 7.02


 (NOT IN SURVEY NOT RATED –HD)

Matthew Valentine, Manager Dennisville Fence Company representing the owner William Toll who was not present.  Mr. Valentine is requesting the installation a 4ft. high cedar fence in the rear of the property and a 4ft. high aluminum fence in the front yard black in color. He had samples of a two aluminum style fences for the members perusal. 

Members were positive on the cedar fence in the rear of the property but suggested the application be tabled so the applicant could reconsider the use of aluminum fencing in the front area. Members recommended no fence across the front, picket wood fence across the front, or choose a wrought iron 3feet in height that is more in keeping with the area and the Design Standards.

Motion made by Mr. Carroll that the application be tabled with the client having advise from the Commission on Designs that would be acceptable and in conformance with the Design Standards.   Seconded by Mrs. Hartman and carried 7-0. Those in favor:  Mr. Clemans, Mr. Cogswell, Mr. Carroll, Mr. Hartman, Mr. Masemore, Mr. Fontaine and Mr. Coupland. Those opposed: None. Those abstaining: None.
LAMPLIGHTER CONDOMINIUM ASSOCIATION……...…..1001 WASHINGTON STREET

REPLACEMENT OF DOORS - BLK 1111 LOT 11

(NOT IN SURVEY NOT RATED –HD)


Jane Menendez, President of the Condominium Association was present along with their professional Teo Hernandes, SCC Brothers Construction. She clarified the building was built in the late 1960’s and explained the upgrades that were done to the block style building.  Ms. Menendez is requesting to replace seven (7) exterior wood doors with fiberglass Therma-Tru doors with a fan glass window to allow light and she stated the existing storm doors will remain. 
Member’s discussion entailed the style of the door suggesting the same style that exists. Ms. Menendez explained the fan shaped light built into the door will address the darkness in common shared hallway and the doors are special order and have been ordered. She indicated that the building is not rated. Members concurred on the rating of the building, concurred the doors will not affect the streetscape and were comfortable with the doors that had been previously purchased. Chairman Coupland clarified this is not precedent setting.   
Motion made by Mr. Carroll that recognizes the fact the applicants have purchased and paid for the doors even though we have slight concerns of the arch over arch design given the fact it is a non conforming structure we will at this point offer our approval to continue with the installation of the doors as per the Homeowners Association desires.   Seconded by Mr. Clemans and carried 7-0. Those in favor:  Mr. Clemans, Mr. Cogswell, Mr. Carroll, Mr. Hartman, Mr. Masemore, Mr. Fontaine and Mr. Coupland. Those opposed: None. Those abstaining: None.
TILLMAN……..THE ABBEY….……………………….…………………..….34 GURNEY STREET

ROOF & ADDITIONS- BLK 1056 LOT 3




  (KEY – HD)

I.C. Tillman owner, Rick Taylor, General Contractor and Kevin Young, Architect were present. Mr. Tillman indicated they are seeking final approval. Chairman Coupland requested clarification from the owner on the roof that was completed under an emergency basis (Union Roofing).  Edie Kopsitz, Secretary clarified that there were two applications filed within 2 weeks of each other and were combined for this evenings meeting. Mr. Tillman gave explanation of the emergency and submitted the roofing material. Chairperson Coupland suggested that the roofing not be addressed because the emergency roofing was completed without HPC approval and is rather a mute subject, he informed the owner it must return when they want to move forward of its completion. Mr. Tillman distributed packets that were not submitted with his application marked exhibit A-1 for the record. Mr. Tillman explained he made some changes from his May 3rd submission in his narrative that is dated May 6, 2012 the packet contains photographs of the structure with noted descriptions. A lengthy presentation ensued. Architectural drawings by Kevin Young, dated May 7, 2012 sheets A-1 proposed Gurney Street

 & proposed renovations, A-2 proposed Columbia Avenue front elevation, A-3 proposed left side elevations, A-4 proposed 1st Floor plan, A-5 proposed 2nd floor plan, A-6 Existing 3rd floor plan with introduction of new compressor unit (concealed w/painted enclosed guard rail).  Renovations to the Key Structure include, Front, Back and decretive porch repairs, Main House exterior wall repairs (replace any rotted wood with same material treated lumber), fences, window (have extensive rot) replace with same (wood), replace back door that is currently undersized to a 80” x 36” wood grain exterior door (model 806 pine to match color scheme), Add masonry supports as needed to discourage water from rotting foundational supports, porch piers, stucco on foundation around entire house, replace crawl space access doors due to rot with some missing will replace same for same,  Extend existing lattice panels around Southeast corner of the house, add an outside shower (4x4x6) w/lattice work, various compressor units introduced (to front & rear of the house), extension of existing porch/decks, repainting of the signage and replacement of existing hanging light on porch with a light similar in design (World Imports Strubridge Outdoor Pendant, Bronze 23”h x 11” finished bronze).  
Members were sympathetic to the task that the applicant has undertaken on this much needed renovation and commended the new owner. Mr. Tillman requested several renovations to the Key structure that the Members felt needed more discussion.  Applicants were requesting final approval on an application with several changes to a Key Structure that would only be permitted Conceptual Approval with the return of Final Plans denoting the request or reconfigurations to the Commission. Members had concerns regarding the mechanical placements on all the levels with a major concern of a condenser on the front porch roof, changing of some windows, door resizing, porch addition located on the rear of the property and trash enclosure.  The roof was done as an emergency not approved by HPC or permit until after it was reported. They are not doing any more work to the roof at this time, they will return to the HPC when they want to move forward with the roof (approx 5 years).  Members wanted the applicant to be able to move forward on the parts pertaining to restoration of the building and stated the following: Repairs to the siding replacing same for same material, deck repair, replace rear door that is undersize, windows repair only, railings repair, fence repair, foundation and permit the Compressor unit on the rear 1st floor of the property located in the trash enclosure area.    

Motion made by Mr. Carroll to approve the application as presented with the exceptions being;  the Commission needs the applicant to return with a plan for the completion of the roof, detailed plan for the porch extension and deck above at the 2nd and 3rd floor air conditioning systems and their related equipment placement and to define the shower enclosure and outdoor equipment storage. Seconded by Mr. Cogswell and carried 7-0. Those in favor:  Mr. Clemans, Mr. Cogswell, Mr. Carroll, Mr. Hartman, Mr. Masemore, Mr. Fontaine and Mr. Coupland. Those opposed: None. Those abstaining: None.
FURLONG & HICKMAN……………………………………..…………1105 NEW YORK AVENUE

ADDITIONS
- BLK 1117 LOTS 36 & 37


       
(CONTRIBUTING – HD)

R.M. Furlong and Jane Hickman owners were present. Mr. Furlong is requesting a construction of a two-story addition to a typical 2 ½ story Sears Roebuck’s catalog house with exterior finishes at the existing house and addition. The addition is to be constructed to the rear side of the existing house by 6 feet of the kitchen area and will create a screen in porch, 2nd floor covered porch, extension of the roof to cover the 2nd floor porch with railing and will have a new roof for the entire structure. Plans by DAS Architects, Inc dated April 27, 2012 with Sheets A0.01 – Site Plan, A-200 1st & 2nd floor plans, A-2.01 Roof Plan, A-2.20 Existing floor plan. Materials include: Stained Cedar Shake Siding, Roof- Asphalt shingles, Window – Marvin Wood, Azek trim, Railing – Mahogany top rail, 1 ½ Azek balusters and Azek bottom rail, Door – Wood, Shower Enclosure – Azek painted with privacy lattice and paint existing brick.
Members were positive on this modest addition but suggested the applicants be consistent in using wood in place of the Azek. The applicant agreed to the use of wood for railings.

Motion made by Mr. Clemans to approve the application with a provision that all the railing components that were indicated are mahogany. Seconded by Mr. Cogswell and carried 7-0. Those in favor:  Mr. Clemans, Mr. Cogswell, Mr. Carroll, Mr. Hartman, Mr. Masemore, Mr. Fontaine and Mr. Coupland. Those opposed: None. Those abstaining: None.
JORDAN………………………………………………………..……………..…911 CORGIE STREET

ADDITIONS
- BLK 1093 LOT 16


     

 (CONTRIBUTING – HD)

Susan Bohret, Architect of Cape Cottage Design, P.C. was present to represent Stephen and Kathleen Jordan whom were not present. Also present was General Contractor Chris McDuall for the applicant. The applicant proposes to remove rear 1st floor porch roof (5ft. x 6ft.) and add a 14ft. x 16ft. three (3) season room with an open roof off of the 2nd floor. Photographs of the streetscape were distributed for the Member’s perusal and were marked A-1 for the record. Ms. Bohret using her plan dated April 27, 2012 denoting the front, left side and rear elevations, Site Plan proposed and view of the current survey. She explained in detail the design of the three (3) season enclosure. Materials presented were as follows: Roof – extend existing Asphalt, Facia – match existing, Siding – Wood Panels, Windows – screened & wood and glass, Window trim – wood, Doors – wood, railings – wood 2 x 2, Decking – fiberglass/waterproof, Foundation – stucco finish and Driveway Walkway – removal of concrete and add Pavers. 
Members were positive on the applicants and all concurred it was this design and materials that had been approved on other application. Members request catalog of the pavers that are existing in the rear he described them as E.P. Henry Pavers. 

Motion made by Mr. Carroll to approve the application as presented with the condition that they return to the Review Committee with a catalog cut and photograph of the pavers to show they are matching what is existing in the rear of the property. Seconded by Mr. Cogswell and carried 7-0. Those in favor:  Mr. Carroll, Mr. Cogswell, Mr. Clemans, Mr. Hartman, Mr. Masemore, Mr. Fontaine and Mr. Coupland. Those opposed: None. Those abstaining: None.
PASTERNAK……..……………Tabled…………………………………...657 HUGHES STREET

RENOVATIONS/ADDITION- BLK 1058 LOT 17       

(CONTRIBUTING – HD)

Mark Pasternak one of the owners was present along with his professionals Tom Cieslik, General Contractor and Nicholas Piro of Three Dimensions Architectural Group Inc. Mr. Pasternak gave a brief history of the duplex/semi detached dwelling that is dire need of renovations that has been in the family since 1975, (they own the left side). Photographs and plans were displayed for the Member’s perusal during the presentation. Mr. Piro referred to plans dated February 11, 2011 by Three Dimensions Architectural Group, Inc. describing in detail the renovations, A-1 Proposed 1st floor plans, A-2 proposed 2nd floor plans, A-3 Hughes Street and Left side elevations, A-4 Rear and Right side elevations, A-5 Material details, A-6 Existing Floor plan, A-7 Foundation Plan. The existing front porch is proposed to be removed and replaced, construct a driveway that will add off street parking for two (2) vehicles in the rear and accessory shed in the rear of the property. Materials requested; Roof – Timberline 3 Dimensional shingles, Porch Roof – Metal Standing Seam, Facia – Azek, Soffits – Azek, Siding – Composite Clapboard, Windows – Andersen 400 series wood replacements, Window Trim – Azek, Doors –  Front Solid Wood w/insulated glass, Rear Anderson French Wood Doors, Columns – Azek, Railings – Azek, Decking – Azek, Foundation – CMU on concrete footings, Outside shower – Wood, Driveway/Walkways – New driveway stone (brown crushed) and Exterior Lighting – Traditional Coach Lanterns. Mr. Pasternak informed the Members they received Zoning Board Approval March 22, 2012. 
Members were positive on the design, renovations but voiced their concerns regarding the applicant wanting to introduce man made materials to the Contributing structure that they only own one side of. Chairman Coupland referred to the Design Standards pg. 66 pertaining to Contributing structures and the materials that the Commission adheres to. Members also reminded Mr. Pasternak of the prominence of the street his property is located. All voiced their compliments on the creation of off street parking design that will not affect the streetscape or take away from building architectural features. The front door design also was requested to reconsider because it is an Art & Crafts design and the house requires a Victorian Style door. Mr. Carroll suggested the use of acromax on the porch roofs and describe it detail for the applicant.  The Shed that is being introduced was discussed with the applicant stating he received approval in 1985 and had a copy of the HPC minutes with the application and the Commission explained it would have expired.  The Commission suggested the application be tabled to give the owner time to speak with his siblings (co owners) regarding the change of materials, the gingerbread trim and wanted to reiterate that the design as presented is appropriate but wanted further discussion. 
Motion made by Mr. Cogswell to table the application and to return with materials noted on the plan. Seconded by Mr. Fontaine and carried 7-0. Those in favor:  Mr. Carroll, Mr. Cogswell, Mr. Clemans, Mr. Hartman, Mr. Masemore, Mr. Fontaine and Mr. Coupland. Those opposed: None. Those abstaining: None. 
The meeting was open to the public at 9:45 pm with no others coming forward the public portion was closed.

Discussion:

Chairman Coupland informed the Members of a phone call received by a past Member Bob Steenrod complimenting the procedure of applications, the Commission Members  while he was in attendance for a meeting and Jim Wyatt past Member approached him complimenting the Commission. He informed the Members of his meeting with the Construction Official regarding the neon signs in windows of businesses.  Acknowledgement of Edie Kopsitz, Secretary for completing the 2012 New Jersey Preservation Fund Certified Local Government Grant-In-Aid application for up to $25,000 that will not require the City to match. 
Motion to adjourn made by Mr. Cogswell seconded by Mr. Clemans with all in favor at 10:00 pm. 
          

A verbatim recording of said meeting is on file at the Construction/Zoning Office.

Respectfully submitted:  Edie Kopsitz – Secretary                                     
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